
Page 1 

Local Government Mandate Statement 

Kentucky Legislative Research Commission 

2024 Regular Session  
      

Part I:  Measure Information 

 

Bill Request #: 431 

 

Bill #: HB 164 GA 

 

Document ID #: 6201 

 

Bill Title: AN ACT relating to death in the line of duty benefits. 

 

Sponsor: Representative Susan Witten 

 

Unit of Government: X City X County X Urban-County 

  

X 

 

Charter County 

 

X 

 

Consolidated Local 

 

X 

Unified Local 

Government 

 

Office(s) Impacted: All local governments that participate in the Kentucky Employees 

Retirement System or  County Employees Retirement System. 

 

Requirement: X Mandatory   Optional 

 

Effect on       

Powers & Duties: X Modifies Existing   Adds New   Eliminates Existing 

 

Part II:  Bill Provisions and the Estimated Fiscal Impact Relating to Local 

Government 

 

Relevant to local government employees, KRS 61.621 and KRS 78.5534 currently provide 

that if a member of the Kentucky Employees Retirement System or County Employees 

Retirement System in a hazardous position, or a non-hazardous position that could be 

certified as hazardous, dies of an act in the line of duty and has on file a written designation 

of only one beneficiary who has not been superseded by a surviving spouse, and that 

beneficiary is a dependent receiving at least one-half of their support from the deceased 

member, the beneficiary may elect to receive a lump-sum payment of $10,000.   

 

HB 164 GA would amend those statutes to establish that such beneficiary may elect to 

receive either a lump-sum benefit or payment equal to the member’s monthly average pay 

x 36 months. The bill would remove the requirement that the beneficiary be receiving one-

half of their support from the deceased member. 
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Kentucky Justice and Public Safety Cabinet records 28 peace officer line-of-duty deaths in 

the past 5 years. The death benefits payable for these deaths are funded by state 

appropriations. It is not known how many of those officers left beneficiaries who would 

have qualified for the benefits authorized by HB 164 GA. 

 

HB 164 GA would have a negligible, if any, fiscal impact on local governments. Line 

of duty deaths benefits for peace officers are funded by the state, and not from contributions 

by local government employers. Other line of duty deaths are treated as retirement by the 

Kentucky Public Pension Authority and funded by whichever retirement system – KERS 

or CERS, the deceased member worked for at time of death. While an increase in pay-outs 

can mean an increase in retirement contributions from participating local governments, 

line-of-duty deaths are infrequent enough to have no impact on required contributions from 

local government employers.

 

Data Source(s): Kentucky League of Cities; LRC staff; Justice and Public Safety Cabinet 

 

Preparer: Mary Stephens  (BW) Reviewer: KHC Date: 2/21/24 

 


